
 

 
Northwest Municipal Conference 

Bicycle-Pedestrian Committee  
Agenda 

October 15, 2019 
10:30 a.m. 

NWMC Offices 
1600 East Golf Road, Suite 0700 

Des Plaines, IL 60016 
(map/parking permit attached) 

 
I. Call to Order/Introductions 

 
II. Approval of September 24, 2019 Meeting Minutes (Attachment A) 

Action Requested: Approve of Minutes 
 

III. Local Project Updates 
Action Requested: Informational/Discussion 

 
IV. NWMC Multimodal Transportation Plan Steering Committee (Attachments B and C) 

Staff from Sam Schwartz Engineering will review the final draft alignments and 
prioritization criteria for the priority bicycle corridors. The project team will also lead 
a discussion on the contents of the implementation toolbox, which will include a 
summary of potential funding sources and conceptual site designs. 
Action Requested: Discussion  

 
V. Other Business 

 
VI. Next Meeting 

The next meeting of the NWMC Bicycle and Pedestrian Committee will take place on 
Tuesday, November 19, 10:30 a.m. at the NWMC Offices.  

 
VII. Adjourn 
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Northwest Municipal Conference 
Bicycle and Pedestrian Committee 

Tuesday, September 24, 2019 
Meeting Minutes 

 

 

Attendance: 
Derek Peebles, City of Des Plaines (co-chair) 
Nellie Beckner, Village of Mount Prospect (co-chair) 
Jim Baxa, Village of Northbrook 
Mike Hankey, Village of Hoffman Estates 
Marcy Knysz, Village of Wheeling 
Rick Willman, Pace 
Dan Randolph, Village of Niles 
A.C. Buehler, Village of Northbrook 
Patrick Knapp, Village of Schaumburg 
Matt Lawrie, Village of Mount Prospect 
Briget Schwab, Village of Arlington Heights 
Peter Dirks, Cook County Department of Transportation and Highways 
Benet Haller, Cook County Department of Transportation and Highways 
Adrianna Webb, Village of Glenview 
Jonathan Lloyd, Illinois Department of Transportation (on phone) 
Laura Linehan, Village of Fox Lake (on phone) 
Kelly Conolly, Sam Schwartz Engineering 
Larry Bury, Northwest Municipal Conference 
Josh Klingenstein, Northwest Municipal Conference 
Kendra Johnson, Northwest Municipal Conference 
 
I. Call to Order/Introductions 

Mr. Peebles called the meeting to order at 8:31 a.m. and those present gave 
introductions. 

 
II. Approval of August 27, 2019 Meeting Minutes 

Mr. Baxa asked that the minutes be revised to show that the 
intergovernmental agreement between the Village of Northbrook and Cook 
County had not been finalized. 
The minutes were approved as amended on a motion by Trustee Buehler, 
seconded by Mr. Hankey. 

 
III. IDOT Mid-Block Crossing Guidelines 

Ms. Conolly gave an overview of the discussion format and asked the group 
how familiar they were with the IDOT uncontrolled crossing policy. Next, she 
walked through the policy document and explained how to use the design 
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matrix. She then opened up the discussion to the group for a question an 
answer session with IDOT staff. 
 
Mr. Hankey asked Mr. Lloyd if there is a required width for pedestrian 
refuges. Mr. Lloyd said that there is no specific width, but that refuges are 
defined as raised medians or pedestrian refuge islands. Mr. Hankey then 
asked if there was any consideration of eye-height when developing 
pedestrian sight guidelines. Mr. Lloyd said that eye-height was not 
considered. Ms. Conolly asked about the logistical procedure to request an 
IDOT site visit. Mr. Lloyd said that any local agency can approach the 
department about an uncontrolled crossing, and that IDOT may be able to 
quickly identify if some sort of crossing would be feasible or not. Ms. Conolly 
asked for clarification that most municipalities approach IDOT for guidance 
after an uncontrolled crossing has already been designed. Mr. Lloyd said that 
this is true, but that IDOT could also assist in the planning stage if necessary. 
 
Mr. Peebles clarified that most municipalities approach IDOT only in cases 
where work is being done on an IDOT route, or where federal or state funds 
are being used. Ms. Conolly asked if municipalities generally take the lead on 
uncontrolled crossing projects. Mr. Peebles said that this is true, and that 
IDOT generally is not focused on initiating standalone crossing projects of this 
nature. Mr. Lloyd confirmed that most projects involving the construction of 
an uncontrolled crossing are initiated and designed by the local agency before 
seeking IDOT concurrence. Mr. Lawrie asked if most municipalities work with 
IDOT permits when designing uncontrolled crossings. Mr. Lloyd responded 
that municipalities would work with the permits department if the project is 
using local funds, or with local roads if MFT or federal funds are being used.  
 
Mr. Randolph asked what type of work would trigger a complete streets 
policy. Mr. Lloyd stressed that his department does not administer the 
Complete Streets policy, but that the policy would generally be triggered if a 
roadway was being reconstructed or lanes were being added. He said that 
pavement preservation projects would normally not trigger the policy.  
 
Mr. Peebles asked about the use of HSIP funds on IDOT routes. Mr. Lloyd 
noted that this has been a topic of discussion at District 1, and said that there 
have been situations where local HSIP funds have been used on state routes. 
However, he said that generally it is preferred that local HSIP funds be used 
on local roads. He also noted that, in these situations, the local agency needs 
to approach IDOT and receive concurrence from the District. Mr. Randolph 
noted that one such project had been initiated in Niles. 
 
Mr. Peebles asked if there was flexibility in terms of the recommended design 
treatments for uncontrolled crossings outlined in the policy, based off of 
posted speed, number of lanes, and ADT. Mr. Lloyd said that the design could 



differ from the recommendations in some cases, but that generally the 
department advises local agencies to follow the guidelines. Mr. Lawrie asked 
for confirmation that the policy applies to all uncontrolled crossings, including 
intersections. Mr. Lloyd said yes and noted that this could make intersection 
design more difficult in some cases. Mr. Lawrie said that some of the devices 
and signage recommended in the policy may not make sense at intersections, 
and he urged local agencies to reach out to the state before designing 
uncontrolled crossings at intersections.  
 
Mr. Peebles asked if the document would be sent out as part of a circular 
letter. Mr. Lloyd said he was unsure if a circular letter had already been sent 
out, but he noted that the district is working on a memo that will be sent out 
to local agencies in the near future. Mr. Dirks asked how the policy applied to 
one-way roadways. Ms. Conolly noted that on page 2, the policy states that 
one way streets should be considered as one side of a multi-lane road with 
refuge. Mr. Lloyd also pointed out that there might be further guidance on 
site-specific design for roadways that fall outside of the categories for which 
specific design recommendations have been created. However, he said that 
this guidance is not yet available. 
 

 
IV. Funding Programs Update 

Mr. Klingenstein said that the 2020-2024 CMAQ and 2020-2022 TAP-L 
programs was approved by the CMAP Transportation Committee on 
September 20, and that the programs need to be approved by the MPO Policy 
Committee on October 10 before becoming official. He reported that 
approximately $278 million is programmed in total, with 10% of that going 
toward bicycle facility projects. He then reviewed specific bicycle facility 
projects in the NWMC area, noting which will be funded through CMAQ and 
which through TAP. 
 
Ms. Johnson then provided an update on the ITEP call for projects that was 
postponed from October 2019 until late summer/early fall 2020. She said that 
the call was postponed so that the department can develop new program 
guidelines to account for additional money provided by the capital bill. She 
also noted that Phase I engineering will be eligible for funding through the 
2020 call for projects, even though it would not have been eligible for the 
2019 call. Mr. Peebles asked if a ranking system for ITEP will be developed and 
released as part of the 2020 call for projects. Mr. Klingenstein said that 
NWMC staff will look into the matter. 

 
V. Local Project Updates 

Mr. Knapp said that that Roselle bike bridge is nearing completion, and that a 
ribbon-cutting ceremony will be held sometime in mid-October. Ms. Schwab 
noted that design engineering has been completed on the Buffalo Creek 



Multi-Use Trail. Mr. Klingenstein asked if CMAQ funds for that project will be 
used for construction. Ms. Schwab said that they will. Mr. Randolph said that 
the design phase for the North Branch Trail Connector was completed. Mr. 
Hankey noted that the Phase I study for the Beverly Road bike path project is 
underway, and reported that the Shoe Factory Rd. bike path project was let 
on November 20. Mr. Baxa also provided an update on construction of the 
Shermer Road bike path.   
 
Mr. Peebles asked about the public meeting for the Skokie Valley Trail that 
was held over the summer. Ms. Webb said that some Northfield residents are 
seeking an alternative alignment for the trail, but also noted that many are in 
support of the trail as a whole.   
 

VI. Other Business 
Mr. Hankey asked the group if they had ever held a discussion about bicycle 
detection at signals. Members indicated that such a discussion had not been 
held before at a committee meeting. Mr. Klingenstein and Ms. Johnson said 
that they would look into the issue.  

 
VII. Next Meeting 

Mr. Peebles reported that the next committee meeting is scheduled for 
October 15, 2019. He also noted that this meeting will serve as the final 
meeting of the NWMC Multimodal Plan steering Committee.  

 
VIII. Adjourn 

The meeting was adjourned on a motion by Trustee Buehler, seconded by 
Ms. Webb. 
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NWMC Multimodal Toolbox 

DRAFT OUTLINE FOR REVIEW 
 

1. Tools for placemaking 
a. Street Trees 
b. Lighting 
c. Center Medians 
d. Gateway Treatments 
e. Painted or textured intersections  
f. Street Furniture  
g. Parklets 

 
2. Tools to calm traffic 

a. Narrow Lanes 
b. Chicanes and neckdowns 
c. Roundabouts  
d. Road Diet 
e. Small Curb Radius  
f. Access Management  
g. Speed Feedback Signs 
h. Eliminate right-turn on red slip lanes  
i. No Turn on Red restrictions  
j. Hardened centerlines and slow turn wedges  
k. On-street parking  

 
3. Tools for biking  

a. Bike Facilities  
i. Shared Lane Markings 
ii. Bike Boulevard 
iii. Advisory bike lanes 
iv. Bicycle Lanes 
v. Buffered Bicycle Lanes 
vi. Separated Bicycle Lanes 
vii. Off-Street Bicycle Paths 
viii. Guidance Table  

b. Intersection Treatments 
i. Bike Boxes 
ii. Bicycle Signals 
iii. Two-Stage Turn Queue Box 
iv. Lane Striping 
v. Protected intersection  
vi. Conflict markings (driveways) 

c. Trail Crossings  
i. Warning signage 
ii. Rectangular Rapid Flashing Beacons 
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iii. Pedestrian Hybrid Beacon 
iv. Automated Cyclist Detection  
v. Signalization  
vi. Signage/markings/treatments on trail to indicate upcoming crossing  

d. Wayfinding  
 

4. Tools for walking and crossing the street   
a. Sidewalks 
b. ADA Curb Ramps 
c. Crosswalks  
d. Grid Connectivity & Block Size 
e. Curb Extensions  
f. Refuge Island  
g. Mid-block Crossings 
h. Raised crossings or speed tables 
i. Rectangular Rapid Flashing Beacons 
j. Pedestrian Hybrid Beacon 
k. Signal Timing and Phasing  

i. Increased Walk times, LPI, Lagging turn phasing, leading bike interval  
l. Pedestrian countdown timers  
m. Automated Pedestrian Detection  
n. Stop for Pedestrians in-street signs  

 
5. Tools for walking and biking to transit (mention Pace guidelines)  

a. Bus stop location  
b. Bus stop/landing pad configuration   
c. Basic bus stop amenities 

i. Shelter, seating, lighting   
d. Additional bus stop amenities 

i. Bike racks, newspaper boxes, trash, real-time technologies  
e. Bus turnouts 
f. Bus bulbs  
g. Transit signal priority and queue jumps  
h. Station and parking lot design 

i. Sidewalk connection  
i. Bike racks on buses (though CTA and Pace both already have them)  
j. Mid-block crossings and access to stops/stations 
k. Bike channels (at stairs) 
l. Bus/bike conflicts (e.g., buffered or protected lane with bus stop) 
m. Bike Parking 

i. Bike Racks 
ii. Bike corrals 
iii. Covered Parking 
iv. High capacity bike racks  
v. Bike Locker  
vi. Bike room 
vii. Bike repair stands  



6. Policy & Program (separate from Toolbox) 
a. Snow removal  
b. Expand sidewalk maintenance  
c. School zone/speed limit audits and reductions  
d. Senior safety zones 
e. Safety Weeks 
f. automated enforcement  

i. Red Light Cameras  
ii. Speed cameras  

g. Youth driving  
h. Data driven enforcement  
i. Vision Zero committee 
j. Safe Routes to School  
k. Prioritize safety corridors and response to community requests 

 




